POLICY, RESOURCES & GROWTH COMMITTEE

Agenda Item 91

Brighton & Hove City Council

Subject: Draft Housing Allocations Policy

Date of Meeting: 8 December 2016

Report of: Executive Lead Officer for Strategy, Governance & Law

Contact Name: Caroline De Marco Tel: 01273 291063

Officer:

E-mail: Caroline.demarco@brighton-hove.gov.uk

Wards All

Affected:

FOR GENERAL RELEASE

Action Required of the Committee:

To receive the item referred from the Housing & New Homes Committee for approval:

Recommendation: That the Committee note the resolutions from Housing & New Homes Committees and agree the revised recommendations as set out below:

That the Housing & New Homes Committee:

- (1) Agrees upon the policy, and agrees to refer the policy to Policy, Resources and Growth Committee (PR&G) as set out below.
- (2) That the following be agreed:
 - a) That the Housing Allocations Plan, is approved by the Housing and New Homes Committee;
 - b) that the initial Housing Allocations Plan set out on page 127 of the Committee papers be approved;
 - c) That future Housing Allocation Plans are approved by Housing and New Homes Committee on an annual basis, with any deviation of more than 5% of each allocation queue being reported to the committee
 - d) That this policy be reviewed at the end of the first Housing Allocations Plan cycle, and that this review will consider
 - i) any revisions to the Housing Allocations Plan
 - ii) The possibility of reintroducing the positive local contribution category
 - iii) Feedback from applicants involved in the system
- (3) Recommends to Policy, Resources & Growth Committee that the proposed new policy on refusing a suitable and reasonable offer of accommodation (p. 194 of agenda) be amended to read: "Applicants will not qualify for social

housing in Brighton & Hove and be (or remain) registered on the council's housing register if they have refused two offers of suitable accommodation within the last two years made or arranged by the council and there has been no material change in their circumstances so as to make the earlier offer(s) clearly unsuitable in the light of the applicant's changed circumstances."

That the Policy, Resources & Growth Committee:

- (1) Notes the comments of Housing & New Homes Committee and agrees the Policy subject to the amendments set out above.
- (2) That an officer report be presented to the Policy, Resources & Growth Committee considering the further Green amendments as follows:
 - a) Banding continues to be dependent upon assessment by a medical officer, as before:
 - b) That any applicants who have not bid in 12 months should be written to and asked if they wish to remain on the register, with a warning that failure to respond to the notification within 31 days will lead to their removal from the register;
 - c) That the income cap be reduced, to exclude those who are able to afford private renting of the appropriate sized property (those for whom renting consumes less than 50% of their income)
 - d) That the savings cap be increased, to enable individuals to retain sufficient funds to cover for 8 months rent for a property in the private rented sector covering for 6 months rent in advance plus 2 months to cover damage, moving costs and charges
 - e) Rent arrears: That exclusion not be automatic should a person have a record of 'failure to pay rent', except where the person has outstanding debt liabilities to the council (excluding rent arrears) and is deemed not to be making satisfactory arrangements to repay those debts;
 - f) That the bidding time limit be set at 6 months rather than 3;
 - g)That the criteria for being a qualifying person include those who have lived in the area continuously for five years preceding the date they make their application, and at least 2 years immediately preceding this date (with the same exceptions provided for in the draft policy)
 - h) That the policy explicitly state that 'there will be provision of a cooker and a sink in their home,' rather than referring only to 'access to cooking facilities,'
 - i) That whilst internet based applications are encouraged as default in the policy, that the policy will allow paper based applications, should these be requested by the applicant.

- j)That Housing Allocations assist genuine and informed bidding by making fuller property information available to bidders (with images of aspects of the property)
- k) That applicants excluded for refusing an offer be excluded for one year, not two.

BRIGHTON & HOVE CITY COUNCIL HOUSING & NEW HOMES COMMITTEE 4.00 PM 16 NOVEMBER 2016

COUNCIL CHAMBER, HOVE TOWN HALL

Present: Councillor Meadows (Chair) Councillor Hill (Deputy Chair), Councillor Mears (Opposition Spokesperson), Councillor Gibson (Group Spokesperson), Councillors Atkinson, Barnett, Bell, Druitt, Lewry and Moonan.

DRAFT MINUTE

PART ONE

- 42.1 Prior to the consideration of the report, there was a 15 minute adjournment to enable members to receive advice from officers on the amendments received from the Conservative and Green Groups.
- 42.2 The Committee considered a report of the Executive Director Economy Environment & Culture which presented a new Allocation Policy for members to note and comment on further to the report being submitted for approval to the Policy, Resources and Growth Committee. City wide consultation was carried out from 1st December 2015 to 29th February 2016. It was reported that over the last 5 years the Housing Register had continued to grow and now stood at over 24,000 applicants.
- 42.3 Data demonstrated that numbers in current allocation Bands A & B were relatively static, whereas the increase in numbers was within Bands C & D on the register. This reflected the lower priority given. The report would be referred to the Policy, Resources & Growth Committee as there were significant financial implications which were set out in points 7.10 and 7.11 of the report. The report was presented by the Service Improvement Manager and the Head of Temporary Accommodation & Allocations.
- 42.4 Members were informed of a typographical error on page 127, paragraph 3.12. This should read that there needs to be a 5% tolerance in either direction (not 55%).
- 42.5 The Service Improvement Manager informed members that this report had been deferred at the last meeting in order to take the report and the consultation to the Area Panels. An Area Panel meeting was held on 20 October at Leach Court and was attended by 21 tenant's representatives where they were taken through all the main changes that were being proposed. There was a very good discussion and a number of questions were asked and were answered by officers. The tenants were pleased with the proposals but did have reservations around the one offer policy. The allocations plan had been inserted at paragraph 3.12. Financial comments had been updated and were included at paragraph 7.1.

42.6 Councillor Mears set out the following Conservative amendment:

"That the recommendations the recommendations on page 125 of the agenda are amended by inserting an additional recommendation 2.1.1 as follows:

2.1.1 Recommends to Policy, Resources & Growth Committee that the proposed new policy on refusing a suitable and reasonable offer of accommodation (p. 194 of agenda) be amended to read: "Applicants will not qualify for social housing in Brighton & Hove and be (or remain) registered on the council's housing register if they have refused any two offers of suitable accommodation within the last two years made or arranged by the council and there has been no material change in their circumstances so as to make the earlier offer(s) clearly unsuitable in the light of the applicant's changed circumstances."

Further that the words "subject to the amendments in paragraph 2.1.1 above" be added at the end of paragraph 2.2

So that the amended recommendations read:

2. RECOMMENDATIONS:

That the Housing & New Homes Committee:

- 2.1 Notes and comments upon the policy and agree to refer the policy to Policy Resources & Growth Committee (PR&G).
- **2.1.1** Recommends to Policy, Resources & Growth Committee that the proposed new policy on refusing a suitable and reasonable offer of accommodation (p. 194 of agenda) be amended to read: "Applicants will not qualify for social housing in Brighton & Hove and be (or remain) registered on the council's housing register if they have refused two offers of suitable accommodation within the last two years made or arranged by the council and there has been no material change in their circumstances so as to make the earlier offer(s) clearly unsuitable in the light of the applicant's changed circumstances."

That the Policy, Resources & Growth Committee:

- 2.2 Notes the comments of Housing & New Homes Committee and agrees the Policy subject to the amendments set out in paragraph 2.1.1 above.
- 42.7 The above amendment was seconded by Councillor Barnett.
- 42.8 An amendment had been submitted by the Green Group which was subsequently amended. Councillor Gibson explained that following discussions with officers and the Conservative Group he was going to amend the amendment on the grounds that some issues would be forwarded to Policy, Resources & Growth Committee to give proper time for discussion, debate and clarification. Some elements of the amendment would be retained for this committee to vote and make a decision on and other matters would be referred to Policy, Resources & Growth Committee. The new amendment was as follow:

That the Housing allocations policy be agreed by Housing & New Homes Committee and that

- 2.1 **Notes and comments upon Agrees upon the policy, and agrees** to refer the policy to Policy, Resources and Growth Committee (PR&G) as set out at paragraph 2.2. It is further agreed:
- a) That the Housing Allocation plan is approved by the Housing and New Homes Committee,
- b) that the initial Housing Allocations Plan set out on page 127 of the Committee papers be approved;
- c) That future Housing Allocation Plans are approved by Housing and New Homes Committee on an annual basis, with any deviation of more than 5% of each allocation queue being reported to the committee
- d) That this policy be reviewed at the end of the first Housing Allocations Plan cycle, and that this review will consider
- 1) any revisions to the Housing Allocations Plan
- 2) The possibility of reintroducing the positive local contribution category
- 3) Feedback from applicants involved in the system

That the following matters will all be referred to the Policy, Resources and Growth Committee for consideration.

- a) Banding continues to be dependent upon assessment by a medical officer, as before:
- b) That any applicants who have not bid in 12 months should be written to and asked if they wish to remain on the register, with a warning that failure to respond to the notification within 31 days will lead to their removal from the register;
- c) That the income cap be reduced, to exclude those who are able to afford private renting of the appropriate sized property (those for whom renting consumes less than 50% of their income)
- d) That the savings cap be increased, to enable individuals to retain sufficient funds to cover for 8 months rent for a property in the private rented sector covering for 6 months rent in advance plus 2 months to cover damage, moving costs and charges
- e) Rent arrears: That exclusion not be automatic should a person have a record of 'failure to pay rent', except where the person has outstanding debt liabilities to the council (excluding rent arrears) and is deemed not to be making satisfactory arrangements to repay those debts;
- f) That the bidding time limit be set at 6 months rather than 3;

- g)That the criteria for being a qualifying person include those who have lived in the area continuously for five years preceding the date they make their application, and at least 2 years immediately preceding this date (with the same exceptions provided for in the draft policy)
- h) That the policy explicitly state that 'there will be provision of a cooker and a sink in their home,' rather than referring only to 'access to cooking facilities,'
- i) That whilst internet based applications are encouraged as default in the policy, that the policy will allow paper based applications, should these be requested by the applicant.
- j)That Housing Allocations assist genuine and informed bidding by making fuller property information available to bidders (with images of aspects of the property)
- k) That applicants excluded for refusing an offer be excluded for one year, not two.
- 42.9 Councillor Mears asked the Committee Lawyer about the functions under the delegated functions of housing because under 2.b homelessness and the allocation of housing was a housing function. The Committee Lawyer referred to 7.10 and 7.11 of the legal implications stating that the Executive Director of Finance & Resources considered that this will have budgetary implications. Delaying the approval would also have budgetary implications and the council's constitution stated that in those circumstances it is a PR&G function rather than housing.
- 42.10 Councillor Mears formally seconded the Green Group's amendments as amended.
- 42.11 Councillor Barnett referred to the five year plan stating that people had to be in the city for five years before they were allocated any housing. She asked if there were going to be any exceptional circumstances. Councillor Barnett stated that 50% of working people always used to get a choice on housing allocation and that had been taken away now. She stressed that private landlords could specify who they did and did not want to house. Why was it not the same for the council?
- 42.12 The Service Improvement Manager explained that there were a number of exceptions to local connection. Page 189 listed the exemptions. One of such groups was military personnel. Others were homeless people for whom the council accepted a responsibility. The homeless local connection was different to the allocation policy. Members previously decided that they did not want to adopt the wider definition of local connection; they wanted a residents' connection. 50% was not for working households. It was for working positive contribution which included people who were doing volunteering for a certain amount of hours and some people with a disability making some form of contribution but not on a regular basis, because of that disability.
- 42.13 Councillor Atkinson thanked the officers for work on the policy. He stressed that this was about assisting those residents in most need that had a solid local connection to have a chance to obtain local housing. He stressed that the council now had a significantly reduced council housing stock due to properties being sold through the right to buy. It was necessary to use the council housing resource as carefully as possible.

The policy could also be of use to key workers in the city. A staff nurse for instance would be well within the financial assessment criteria.

- 42.14 Councillor Mears asked questions relating to the bullet points on page 127, paragraph 3.12. Councillor Mears stated that the council could legally only have one allocations policy, yet she believed that Adult Social Care had their own allocation policy. Councillor Mears asked officers to explain how the 10% plus Brookmead would be allocated.
- 42.15 The Head of Temporary Accommodation and Allocations explained that the about 700 properties a year were available for letting. Roughly half of them were one beds and studios. About 40% of the 700 would go to homeless households. Officers would work on a range of accommodation, so some would be family homes and others one beds. Adult Social Care generally wanted single person accommodation so the 10% that went to them would be for single person type accommodation. Family homes would be allocated to Children's Services. This needed to be profiled throughout the year which was why officers had asked for a tolerance of 5% either way in case the right size properties were not available.
- 42.16 The Service Improvement Manager explained that the policy in front of members allocated extra care through the process. Adult Social Care received referrals for any extra care accommodation in order to assess that eligibility. It was necessary for the Temporary Accommodation and Allocations team to work with Adult Social Care on this matter.
- 42.17 The Executive Director, Economy, Environment & Culture confirmed that the allocations to council housing would be through the allocations policy, but in accordance with the protocols that were agreed with the other departments.
- 42.18 Councillor Lewry asked what plus Brookmead meant on page 127, paragraph 3.12. The Head of Temporary Accommodation and Allocations explained that Brookmead was a new build development for extra care housing. Because it was for elderly people with dementia, it would be necessary for Adult Social Care to assess need for such accommodation.
- 42.19 Councillor Gibson made comments as follows:
 - Although he accepted the reasons for the proposals he was saddened to have to make decisions that would lead to rationing and constraining a resource that was becoming more and more scarce and precious.
 - More clarification was needed on many of the proposals. Therefore it was appropriate for them to go the PR& G Committee.
 - It was vital that the Housing & New Homes Committee took responsibility for the Housing Allocations Plan on page 127, and that the committee review it.
 - It was vital that points being raised were taken to PR&G Committee.
 - The policy should be reviewed after a year.
 - If the council was allowing people to find housing in the private rented sector then they should be allowed to have enough money to be able to pay six months' rent in advance.

- People needed the maximum amount of information about the property they are bidding for.
- 42.20 Councillor Bell welcomed the report. He asked how the allocations policy would work for people who wanted to transfer from out of the area. He also asked for an explanation on how down size would help people to find a home.
- 42.21 The Services Improvement Manager explained that the council still had the tenants incentive scheme to Band A with a financial sum for those giving up family sized accommodation, or an adapted property. There were no changes to that part of the policy. In terms of people coming from outside the area, the council were going to a closed register rather than an open register as at the present. The proposal was to introduce a reciprocal agreement whereby if the council come to an arrangement other local authorities, they could take someone from the Brighton & Hove list and Brighton & Hove could take someone from their list.
- 42.22 Members voted on the Conservative amendments, as set out in paragraph 42.6 above. The amendments were unanimously agreed.
- 42.23 Members voted on the Green amendments as amended above in paragraph 42.8. The items referred to PR&G were for consideration. The amendments were agreed unanimously.
- 42.24 Members voted on the substantive recommendation as amended. It was unanimously agreed.

42.25 **RESOLVED:-**

That the Housing & New Homes Committee:

- (2) Agrees upon the policy, and agrees to refer the policy to Policy, Resources and Growth Committee (PR&G) as set out below.
- (2) That the following be agreed:
 - a) That the Housing Allocations Plan, is approved by the Housing and New Homes Committee:
 - b) that the initial Housing Allocations Plan set out on page 127 of the Committee papers be approved;
 - c) That future Housing Allocation Plans are approved by Housing and New Homes Committee on an annual basis, with any deviation of more than 5% of each allocation queue being reported to the committee
 - d) That this policy be reviewed at the end of the first Housing Allocations Plan cycle, and that this review will consider
 - i) any revisions to the Housing Allocations Plan
 - ii) The possibility of reintroducing the positive local contribution category
 - iii) Feedback from applicants involved in the system

(4) Recommends to Policy, Resources & Growth Committee that the proposed new policy on refusing a suitable and reasonable offer of accommodation (p. 194 of agenda) be amended to read: "Applicants will not qualify for social housing in Brighton & Hove and be (or remain) registered on the council's housing register if they have refused **two** offers of suitable accommodation within the last two years made or arranged by the council and there has been no material change in their circumstances so as to make the earlier offer(s) clearly unsuitable in the light of the applicant's changed circumstances."

That the Policy, Resources & Growth Committee:

- (3) Notes the comments of Housing & New Homes Committee and agrees the Policy subject to the amendments set out above.
- (4) That an officer report be presented to the Policy, Resources & Growth Committee considering the further Green amendments as follows:
 - a) Banding continues to be dependent upon assessment by a medical officer, as before;
 - b) That any applicants who have not bid in 12 months should be written to and asked if they wish to remain on the register, with a warning that failure to respond to the notification within 31 days will lead to their removal from the register;
 - c) That the income cap be reduced, to exclude those who are able to afford private renting of the appropriate sized property (those for whom renting consumes less than 50% of their income)
 - d) That the savings cap be increased, to enable individuals to retain sufficient funds to cover for 8 months rent for a property in the private rented sector –covering for 6 months rent in advance plus 2 months to cover damage, moving costs and charges
 - e) Rent arrears: That exclusion not be automatic should a person have a record of 'failure to pay rent', except where the person has outstanding debt liabilities to the council (excluding rent arrears) and is deemed not to be making satisfactory arrangements to repay those debts;
 - f) That the bidding time limit be set at 6 months rather than 3;
 - g)That the criteria for being a qualifying person include those who have lived in the area continuously for five years preceding the date they make their application, and at least 2 years immediately preceding this date (with the same exceptions provided for in the draft policy)
 - h) That the policy explicitly state that 'there will be provision of a cooker and a sink in their home,' rather than referring only to 'access to cooking facilities,'
 - i) That whilst internet based applications are encouraged as default in the policy, that the policy will allow paper based applications, should these be requested by the applicant.
 - j)That Housing Allocations assist genuine and informed bidding by making fuller property

information available to bidders (with images of aspects of the property)

k) That applicants excluded for refusing an offer be excluded for one year, not two.